 Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
January 7, 2015 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 7, 2015 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.            










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Budget Committee Re: Budget history corrections – Earl Leighton, Jeff Jenkins & Katy Wells were present and raised concern with the Fire Department’s vehicle maintenance & repair line (4220.660) being incorrectly charged against, which was discussed at the Budget Committee’s last meeting. The total amount in question is $3,675 dollars. Fire Chief Dexter explained he had requested that $3,500 dollars of funds be transferred into building maintenance because it was for office renovations, this is a simple clerical error. Selectman Van Tassel asked how the problem would be fixed. TA Veloski replied that 2014 is closed and the Town has already been audited. Katy stated this needs to be brought to the auditor’s attention because it’s scary and there could be other departments without accurate accounting. Katy explained the originally requested amounts should be shown for Town Meeting, to help provide the taxpayers with a better understanding. Selectman Van Tassel noted the request to fix the problem should be in writing and noted on both account lines. A brief discussion was held regarding reporting of the calendar year versus the fiscal year. Chair Ober stated the Selectmen can discuss this further with the Budget Committee during their joint meeting on 1/12/14 but the bottom line of the budget will stay the same and they will have to check with the auditors to as how to correct the 2014 budget. Tim Lang stated the School District has a running spreadsheet of transfers for history.         









    



2.0  Transportation Infrastructure Program Committee (TIPC) – Tim Lang – Tim stated the committee should obviously know what needs to be fixed in 2 to 5 years from now and if there is not a road plan that exists, then yes, there should be one done. Chair Ober asked what Tim thinks should be included for information. Tim explained he had only been to one CIP Committee meeting this year, due to other commitments. Jeff Jenkins stated he would like to see the Town get closer to more accurate numbers and good road plans should have just as much effort put into them as the budget. Jeff noted the TIP Committee’s scope was skewed and things got away from them. Chair Ober asked if there was actual road plans because she still has not seen one but keeps hearing there is one. Jeff replied he has three different drafts and it was shared with 10-12 other people. Selectman Van Tassel agreed the TIPC’s scope should be narrower with a full inventory of the Town’s road’s condition & type (asphalt /gravel), to look at as a whole but only a roads, not equipment, etc. The Selectmen decided the TIPC would be made up of the DPW Director, TA Veloski (non-voting/advisory), Town Planner (non-voting/advisory), one Budget Committee member, one CIP Committee member, one Selectman and one Town Resident. The resident position is to be advertised on the Town’s web-site. 

























             










3.0  Fire Department update – Fire Department's Fee Schedule - Chief Dexter provided the BOS with a draft fee schedule of things that go above and beyond the building permit process, like oil burner replacement or LP Gas tank replacement, wood stove installations, smoke detectors. Chief Dexter noted there are also some annual inspections and courtesy inspections included in the fee schedule. Chief Dexter stated his goal is to eventually have a permit process. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that he would also like to be able to provide reflective street numbers to residents, the department would purchase the numbers and residents could get the numbers from them. Chief Dexter noted he would be sitting down with AA Jutton and Planner Ward to review the Certificate of Zoning Compliance, in order to stream line the current process for better record keeping. A brief discussion was held regarding the proposed building permit fees but was tabled until Planner Ward provides more information in a few weeks. T of TF – Chief Dexter stated he met with the Trustees and purchase of the utility vehicle out of the Rescue Vehicle Capital Reserve Fund is acceptable. Chief Dexter explained the state’s bid price changed effective 1/1/15 and the warrant article will need to be amended to the amount of $40,900 dollars. The purchase of the Utility Truck will be bid if approved at Town Meeting. Year-end data - Total calls for the year was 418 with 291 total inspections and 536 permits issued. The BOS reviewed a complete report of all calls responded to by type. Chief Dexter noted their busiest month was August. EMT Basic Course – Dan Chapman & Mary Baxter to attend.            












4.0  Old Business 







     

  4.1 Budget review – TA Veloski reviewed decisions made during the last Budget Committee meeting and noted that there are seven pages in the budget where the Selectmen's figure and Budget Committee's figure do not reconcile. Chair Ober made a motion to approve the amended warrant article figure of $40,900 dollars for the Fire Department Utility Truck. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


    
  




  4.2 Overtime Policy – TA Veloski provided the Board with an amended Overtime Policy. The BOS approved of the changes. 





  4.3
Employee Assistance Program (EAP) – After a brief discussion, Chair Ober made a motion to invest $1.367.52 dollars in the Employee Assistance Program with Anthem. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Nickerson was opposed.  TA Veloski to add line item to the Personnel Administration in the amount of $1,400 dollars. 


           
            
  

                           4.4 Insurance Update – The BOS reviewed a welcome to Harvard Pilgrim letter and a letter from the Insurance Broker on the procedure to health service without an insurance card. TA Veloski stated the Town's employees have coverage but need to know their group number. Chair Ober suggested a meeting with Mike, the Insurance Broker because the reason the Town switched was for better service. TC/TC Davis explained that the problem was not solely due to Mike but was a culmination of problems and the cards should be to the employees in two weeks with a roster of member numbers by Friday. TC/TC Davis stated she comes from a Human Resources background and cannot understand why the insurance rates are set so late in the year. TA Veloski offered to contact the Town's State Representatives regarding the timeline.   


  4.5 Letter by Town Counsel Re: Old dump – Under advisement.


  4.6 Memo from TC/TC Re: Tax Deed – Under advisement.



  4.7 Attorney response Re: Budget Committee questionnaire – TA Veloski stated the response had no legal problems. Chair Ober shared there were concerns with typos, unscientific results and one mailer per voter.   





  4.8 Part-time Benefits – Chair Ober stated it would not cost the Town anything to give vacation time to the employees that work more than 25 hours a week, every week through -out the year because no one provides coverage for those employees. Chair Ober made a motion to give those employees one weeks vacation pro-rated to weekly attendance effective 1/1/15. No second to the motion was made. OPW Van Tassel stated the Town's Attorney should be consulted regarding Elected Officials because there may be recommended language.  









  

     

 

5.0  New Business 

     




       


  5.1
Memo from AA Jutton Re: Park View Drive – The line on the Town's maps has been deemed to be incorrect and AA Jutton has suggested the Town line be perambulated. Chair Ober stated part of the line could be done but GPS markers are needed. TA Veloski to check with the Town of Franklin. 
          


  5.2 E-mail from Disabled Veteran – The BOS reviewed a letter from a resident thanking Fire Chief Dexter & OPW Van Tassel for their selfless acts of kindness during the past weather event.  
 




               
              5.3
Request from Timothy Fortier Re: State Aid Grants – BOS to review.

  5.4
Abatement Request - Interest – Chair Ober made a motion to deny the abatement request in the amount of $110 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









  
6.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












7.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 - Chair Ober made a motion to accept a $1,000 dollar donation in services (demolition of Town Park buildings) to the Town from Leighton Diversified, LLC. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  TA Veloski noted a check has been received by the Town for the scrap metal (beams) that was recycled, in the amount of $680 dollars.      

 












8.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          8.1 12/17/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 17, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 17, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.





  
              8.2 12/22/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 22, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 22, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






              8.3 12/29/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 29, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 29, 2014 without corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.











9.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 



 





    









10.0 Selectmen's Reports  






            10.1 Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (b) – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to enter non-public session at 8:02 p.m. Chair Ober seconded the motion. TA Veloski, DPW Director Bordeau and AS Rollins were also present. Roll Call vote; Ober: Aye, Nickerson: Aye, Van Tassel: Aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:18 p.m. Chair Ober announced the BOS decided to make an offer to a candidate for the vacant On-site Manager at the Transfer Station pending an offer, effective 2/1/15 and a vote was taken to seal the minutes.   
 
  



            10.2 Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to enter non-public session at 8:28 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion. TA Veloski, DPW Director Bordeau and AS Rollins were also present. Roll Call vote; Ober: Aye, Nickerson: Aye, Van Tassel: Aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:34 p.m. Chair Ober announced no decisions were made and a vote was taken to seal the minutes.  






 



          



11.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:54 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 14, 2015 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.       













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

1/7/2015

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


